January 31, 2012

Secretary Kathleen Sebelius
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
200 Independence Avenue, Southwest
Washington, DC 20201

Dear Secretary Sebelius:

As organizations dedicated to the health of children, we wish to provide comments in response to the Department’s Bulletin of December 16, 2011 on Essential Health Benefits.  We look forward to working with you and your staff to address these issues.

First, we strongly encourage the Department to share any additional information on the proposed benchmark packages as soon as possible.  It is difficult to assess the adequacy of these packages for children without more information on what they cover.  And we are concerned that the timeline is short for states to make informed decisions on these choices and for the public to provide valuable input without timely additional information. 

Because of their continuous growth and development, children’s need for comprehensive benefits is particularly acute.  Failure to ensure an adequate scope and design of benefits for children can result in life-long health consequences that generate extensive and avoidable costs.  The EHB package should assure affordable access to care for the vast majority of relatively healthy children and, at the same time, protect families from excessive costs when children have special health needs.  A health benefit package that is “essential” should include all preventive, diagnostic, and treatment services that are medically necessary for children, including those who have a chronic condition, functional impairment, or significant or multiple health risks.
The Bulletin draws a parallel between its benchmark approach to essential health benefits and states’ benchmark options under separate CHIP.  Under CHIP, though, states may choose to base children’s benefits on those in Medicaid, an option apparently not available under the EHB approach in the Bulletin.  Many states have chosen this option.  Medicaid benefits are available to CHIP enrollees in 23 states and DC. Twelve states and DC operate Medicaid expansion programs and 11 additional states use “Medicaid-lookalike” benefit packages for CHIP through the “Secretary approved coverage” option.  States that wish to promote coordination with existing coverage and build their EHB package for children around Medicaid and CHIP should have such an option to provide the Medicaid EPSDT package. If Secretary approved coverage is added as an option, it should be clear that this remains an option for states to go beyond the federal floor of actuarially equivalent coverage through the Essential Health Benefits benchmarks.          

Providing such an option would address some of the concerns with the Bulletin’s approach.  But with or without this option, the approach outlined in the Bulletin should be strengthened to serve children better and to fulfill the requirements of the Affordable Care Act (ACA).  We urge you in forthcoming regulations to ensure that the needs of children are taken into account; adopt a more complete definition of pediatric services that is not limited to oral and vision care; define medical necessity; limit insurer flexibility to alter benefits; and, if the proposed benchmark process is retained, require states to conduct an open, transparent, public process to set their essential health benefits.  
Ensure Children’s Needs Are Taken into Account

Any approach to setting benchmarks should ensure that children’s specific needs will be met and should look to Medicaid as a standard.  
The ACA’s Section 1302(b)(4) specifies that coverage decisions must not discriminate based on age and that children’s health care needs should be taken into account.  The approach outlined in the bulletin does not guarantee these standards are met.  The benchmark plan options may not provide adequate benefits for children or pregnant women.  Nine of the ten potential benchmark plans are plans defined by their availability to employees, and the tenth—the largest HMO option—is also likely to be mostly employer-based.  Because these plans are built around working age adults, they may lack important benefits for children.  For example, it is not clear that all potential benchmark plans in every state provide coverage for dependents or for maternity care.  

Any benchmark plan selected by the state should include the full scope of pediatric services outlined in the American Academy of Pediatrics’ Bright Futures guidelines and maternity care (preconception, prenatal, labor and delivery, and postpartum), as recommended by the Guidelines for Perinatal Care issued jointly by the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists and the American Academy of Pediatrics.  These services reflect the latest clinical evidence available regarding effective, appropriate care to ensure the best health outcomes for women and their children.   

The ACA also requires that child-only plans be available in state exchanges.  The bulletin does not mention these plans or discuss how the predominantly employee-focused potential benchmark plans can serve as a benchmark for the child-only benefit package.  We look forward to working with you on this issue as further guidance is developed.

We believe that Congress intended that the Secretary clearly define the Essential Health Benefits package. However, if states receive flexibility to select a benchmark plan, they must have an option that is tailored to children and provides them with comprehensive benefits.  Unlike the employer-based plans identified in the Bulletin, Medicaid’s children’s benefit (EPSDT) was developed specifically for children with their developmental needs in mind.  Many states provide Medicaid or Medicaid-like benefits through CHIP, which assures that children receive medically necessary screenings, diagnosis, and treatments.  Therefore, for children’s benefits, the children’s Medicaid benefit should be available to states as a benchmark option.

We also note that the bulletin mentions the Department’s intention to issue guidance on the implementation of EHB as it relates to the Medicaid program. We urge the Department to make clear that the benchmarks for the EHB are not relevant to children in the Medicaid program who are entitled to EPSDT services.

Define Pediatric Services, including Oral and Vision Care       

Pediatric services should be explicitly defined and reflect the full range of children’s needs, not limited solely to oral and vision care.  The benchmarks for oral and vision services should be strengthened to provide sufficient care.  

The ACA places particular emphasis on children’s needs by making pediatric services, including oral and vision care, one of the ten required categories of essential health benefits.  By including it as a required category of benefits, Congress signaled its intention that children should receive an additional set of benefits beyond that provided in the other nine categories.  Those additional benefits include, but are not limited to, oral and vision care.  The ACA’s legislative history makes it clear that oral and vision care were added to supplement other pediatric services provided under the category, not to limit pediatric services to only those two types.  

The Bulletin, however, references only oral and vision care when discussing this category.  Children, though, depend on other pediatric services that do not fall into the other nine required categories.  As they grow and develop, children’s needs differ from those of older health care consumers.  For instance, a growing child may require a new wheelchair or other durable medical equipment on a much more frequent schedule than is provided for in an adult benefit package—a new wheelchair every five years would not be adequate for a child.  In addition children may require speech therapy to ensure that their development is optimized.  As they develop, children also need preventive and supportive services more frequently to ensure they have the tools to maintain or improve their health well into adulthood.  These include, for example, developmental assessments and screenings, education, counseling, and services such as anticipatory guidance, nutritional counseling, and treatment of pediatric obesity.  Pediatric services must be interpreted to include these types of care.  Moreover, HHS must explicitly define pediatric services as including these types of care so that states can determine whether benchmark plans cover them and thus whether they must be added when setting essential health benefits. 

Oral and vision care: Potential benchmarks for pediatric oral and vision care are provided in the Bulletin, however, the outlined approach should be strengthened.  First, insurers should not be permitted to define pediatric oral or vision benefits during a transition period.  As the Bulletin suggests, accountable state or federal officials should define which benefits are essential in order to assure that plans offer the coverage that children need.  We prefer that the Secretary define a strong federal floor.  See below for further discussion of our concerns about insurer flexibility.

Using a state’s separate CHIP program as a benchmark for children’s dental benefits may be an appropriate choice, but more guidance is needed to determine how this would work.  CMS must clarify its regulations on the CHIP dental benefit as required by CHIPRA.  Further, because dental benefits are limited in the FEDVIP, states should have additional options for benchmark dental plans.  They should have an option that allows them to provide cost-effective risk-based pediatric dental benefits.  As with other benefits, states should have the option of using the children’s Medicaid benefit as a benchmark for children’s dental benefits. 

States should have additional options for pediatric vision care, as well.  Current employer-based plans, including the FEDVIP, are intended for working age adults, not children.  They are not the most effective way to screen for and treat eye disease and refractive problems in children.  Again, states should have the option of using the children’s Medicaid benefit as a benchmark for pediatric vision care.  This will ensure that children receive the vision screenings, diagnosis, and treatment that they need as they grow.

Define Medical Necessity
The Secretary should develop a standardized definition of medical necessity, including a specific standard of pediatric medical necessity, to assure that children and others can access the essential health benefits meaningfully and consistently.
Medical necessity is a key component for deciding which benefits individuals will receive.  A standard definition of medical necessity is needed to assure that plans do not restrict benefits by applying different ways of determining medical necessity.  Medically necessary services for children should be defined to promote growth and development; reduce significant health risks; and prevent, detect, diagnose, and treat physical, mental, or behavioral conditions, injuries, or disabilities.

The definition of medical necessity should not be narrowly defined by acute treatment outcomes but rather be broad enough to include services that improve, maintain, and promote health and function or that prevent deterioration of a patient’s capacity to function.  As part of the definition, the Secretary should require that plans clearly articulate the scope, process, and information used in applying the definition of medical necessity, including whether some services will receive prior authorization.  The value of a treatment may be considered in determining medical necessity, but when considering a treatment’s value, cost effective interventions should not necessarily be interpreted as the lowest price intervention. 

Limit Insurer Flexibility     

Insurers should not have the authority to substitute or alter the essential health benefits offered, either within or among the ten required categories.  At a minimum, states should have the option to prohibit insurer flexibility for their states.
We are very concerned with the Bulletin’s proposal to allow insurers significant flexibility in setting the essential health benefits both within and between categories.  Allowing insurers to alter the benefits in their plans would make it much more difficult for consumers to make informed choices among plans.  We are also extremely concerned about the potential for insurers to use varying benefit packages as a means to avoid risk—particularly since in 2014 insurers will no longer have many of the tools they currently use to avoid risk, such as health status rating and pre-existing condition exclusions. 

When choosing plans in the individual and small group market, consumers will face differences and tradeoffs among the plans’ provider networks, premiums, and cost-sharing charges.  Allowing insurers to offer different sets of essential health benefits will introduce another level of complexity, requiring consumers to consider another dimension of choices and tradeoffs.  The result will likely leave many consumers uncertain of what benefits they are entitled to when they purchase a plan.  Experience from Massachusetts’ health insurance exchange has demonstrated that consumers desire and benefit from greater standardization of benefits.
  In addition, research examining Florida’s Medicaid experiment with varying benefits packages found significant confusion among families, and that choice of doctors – not choice of benefits – was what consumers valued most.
 Because it is impossible to predict exact health care needs, we believe all plans should include a strong pediatric benefit and that children should not be excluded from medically necessary benefits because their parents chose the “wrong” benefits package.

Insurer flexibility would also invite adverse selection through uneven consumer choice of plans.  Because the Affordable Care Act removes many of the mechanisms through which insurers currently seek to select for preferable risk, they will have a stronger incentive in 2014 as mentioned above to use benefit plans to select risk if allowable.  While the Bulletin requires plans to be “substantially equal” in value, it is unclear who would be responsible for enforcing this rule, how equality would be measured, and whether consistent standards would be applied.

Assure a Transparent Process of Benchmark Selection and Updating
Clear public participation standards should be established for essential health benefits decisions to assure that the needs of diverse populations are taken into account. 

The Bulletin is silent on the process that states must or should undertake in selecting essential health benefits.  A clear, transparent process should guide selection of a benchmark plan at the state level and its adjustment to include the ten categories of services and other ACA requirements.  The public should have adequate time and opportunity to review the potential benchmark plans, including their complete benefit information, and to provide testimony and comments.

In addition, the Secretary must define a clear and transparent process for updating the services covered as essential health benefits.  Under the benchmark approach, it is not clear whether changes in the benefits of the plan a state selects as the benchmark would automatically be incorporated into the essential health benefits.  Nor is it clear what happens if the benchmark plan loses its status as one of the three largest in its category.  The Secretary should establish a transparent public process for regularly reviewing and updating the essential health benefit package consistent with the ACA’s requirement to address gaps in coverage and changes in the evidence base.
Thank you for taking these comments into account as the Department continues its work to define the essential health benefits.  
Sincerely,
American Academy of Pediatrics
Bazelon Center for Mental Health Law
Children’s Defense Fund
Children’s Dental Health Project
The Children's Health Fund
Children’s Hospital Association
Community Catalyst, New England Alliance for Children’s Health
Easter Seals
Family Voices
First Focus
Georgetown University Center for Children and Families
National Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners
Voices for America’s Children
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